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	Action

	1.
	Apologies for Absence – None
	Noted

	2.
	Minutes of the Board of Directors Meeting held on the 1st November 2012 

Item 16 – The Council of Governors meeting is in March.

Item 19 – A Project Board will be established to carry out due diligence and produce a business case for the transfer of the Queen Mary’s Hospital site.

Subject to minor amendments the minutes were agreed as an accurate record.

Matters Arising

Item 4 - The disciplinary action relating to four members of staff will be completed by 22nd November 2012. One case is outstanding due to sickness absence
Item 6 – The trial for NE started on Monday 7th January at the Old Bailey.  There is some national media coverage.  Support is being provided to Trust staff that have been called as witnesses.  The Trial is likely to last for 4-6 weeks.
SC – How are we providing emotional support to staff?
SF – Both internal and external support is being provided.  Staff are aware of the confidential employee assistance scheme provided by the Trust.  Staff are concerned about the media turning up at their homes and we have given advice about this.  Support is being provided at Court also. 
Item 10 – CQC have not visited any Locations since the last Board meeting.  We have been told that they will be requesting a pre-visit evidence submission.

Item 17 – The case relating to the previously reported fraud has been sent to the CPS. 

Minutes of the Board of Directors Meeting Part 2 held on the 6th December 2012

The minutes were agreed as an accurate record.
	Noted and Approved



	3.
	Key Performance Indicator Report – November 12

The Trust is on track to meet all targets.  There has been one breach for the target ‘client followed up within seven days of discharge’.  The target for this is 95% and our performance this month is 98.8%.  The breach was in the Working Age Adult Recovery Team and data is being checked to establish if this was a genuine breach or a data issue.
The Trust continues to over-perform on ‘Meeting commitment to serve new psychosis cases by early intervention teams’.  The target is 95% (256 Individual Cases), the Trust performance is 105.1% (269 cases). EIP teams have been reviewing their caseloads to ensure they are providing care to those who meet the criteria for the team only.  This has been highlighted to Commissioners.  
A&E performance is well within the target but the Trust will continue to monitor closely as there have been slight increases in ‘Median arrival to treatment time’ and ‘Maximum time in A&E’.  Occupancy within Atlas House is low.  The client mix and physical design of the building has led to the necessity of keeping some rooms empty.  This is being kept under review.  Occupancy at the Bevan Unit has gone up.  

AH – The over performance of the Early Intervention teams; is there an opportunity to renegotiate the contract and increase income?

HS – The expectation is that we will continue to do this without extra funds.
AT – Do we charge a higher rate for particularly challenging clients at Atlas House?

HS – There are two forms of income; a block contract from Bexley and Greenwich and some spot purchase.  This recent experience has led to a need to look at the financial infrastructure.

BT – In the Tarn, we now charge extra for 1:1 nursing.
	Noted


	4.
	Director of Service Delivery Report

Step up Step Down
A taskforce has been established to support improvements at SUSD following concerns raised.  The new 8a nurse brought in to support nursing leadership/ practice is making an impact.  She will remain at the unit until the end of March.  The Board concluded that further work is required, particularly around the model of care, staffing, care coordination and therapeutic programmes of activity. A report is to be presented to the next Board detailing the issues and proposed actions.

Green Parks House
A task force was established at Green Parks House last Autumn.   Since September there have been no complaints received about the Adult Wards.  There have been no incidents above a level 3 rating.  The task force is continuing to meet but not as frequently.
AR – A Peer Review looking at Essential Standards was conducted at Green Parks House just before Christmas and significant improvements were clearly identified.

Jane Wells and the Greenwich Integrated Model were runners up in the Department of Health NHS Leadership Awards; a short film of the service was made as part of the process. 
DM – Board to write to Jane Wells and the Team congratulating them on their success.
Winter pressure monies have been awarded and for the second year running we have received a substantial investment in our mental health services.  £100k for mental health and £260k for community health services.  This money made a significant difference last year in older persons services Bromley.

JK – On page 3 of the report, fantastic results have been received for patient satisfaction in older people’s community services.  This is encouraging.  There are only two directorates that have mentioned Team of the Quarter Awards.  Are other directorates taking part in this initiative?
SF – All directorates, including corporate, are taking part.  This should be published in One Oxleas in the next week.

AH – Do we know who has won the Dental contract and what are the TUPE arrangements?

SH – Kings have contacted the Trust for a list of staff as part of their due diligence process.  Capsticks have advised that TUPE will apply.

DM – The Director of Service Delivery Report is a standing item, we tend to concentrate on emerging issues but the Board rarely comments on all the good work described.  In future, time allowing, the Board should go through these in more detail.
	Noted
WB/IO
DM

	5.
	Audit Committee Update
The Audit Committee met on 18th December 2012.  There are a number of recommendations to be agreed by the Board.
Deloitte Report on Treasury Management

This report deals with the handling of our invested funds totalling in the region of £70million. There are a number of procedures and controls set by the Audit Committee and approved by the Board and the Deloitte audit found all operations were carried out extremely well. No recommendations were made and an Audit Opinion of Full Assurance was given, the first time such an opinion has been given by our Internal Auditors on any Audit. Congratulations should go to the Finance Directorate.

Bribery Act

A Deloitte paper now advises that while the Trust offering a bribe is a corporate offence it is not a corporate offence if a member of staff accepts a bribe, only an offence by the member of staff.  This should be considered when next reviewing the Risk Register.

Patient Monies

Most of the KPMG recommendations have been implemented. Expenditure by staff for small purchases will now be by Credit Card.  The issue of Appointeeship Money from Local Authorities still remains a major concern.  Our cashiers have historically held funds on behalf of Local Authorities to pay to our patients.  There has always been an understanding that this service is necessary for clinical purposes but technology has moved on leaving us with an out of date system and the subsequent risks carried by this process. It is therefore the view of the Audit Committee that we require a review of the issues involving both finance and clinical staff. The Medical Director has agreed that clinicians will be involved in finding a solution.   Audit Committee recommend a small Working Party be set up to review the process and consider suitable alternatives.
BT – Internal auditors have been asked to audit implementation of KPMG recommendations.
Power of Attorney and Inheritance

A District Nurse signed a Power of Attorney at the request of a patient and when the patient subsequently died the nurse was sole executor and beneficiary of the will.  This took place prior to the integration of Community Health Services.  The nurse was not the professional carer of the patient at that time of taking Power of Attorney. However, without proper controls, these circumstances could have implications for the Trust and for staff.  It is therefore recommended by the Audit Committee that the Gifts and Hospitality Protocol be updated to cover this eventuality by instructing staff to refer to line management all requests to sign Power of Attorney or witness a Will and declare knowledge of future inheritance.  Each case to be considered on its merits.

Theft of Patients Money

A sum of money was recently stolen from a safe in Erith Centre.  Action plans have been agreed and will be implemented.  The bulk of the cash had arrived with a patient transferred from another provider.  Those handling the cash disregarded procedure.   The Audit Committee recommended that the Trust Executive revisit this issue in regard to staff conduct.
BT – in this particular case, and as part of the implementation of KPMG recommendations, training is being delivered to all sites that handle cash.  We have also risk rated each site that handles cash.

JK – Were the police called?
BT – Police were called straight away but have not found any evidence to proceed further.

Original Communications Limited

During a routine check, Deloitte Counter Fraud discovered that an employee of the Trust shared the same address as a regular contractor of the Trust.  After investigation it came to light that an individual employed in 2008 is related to a Director of a Company who have provided services to the Trust since 2006.  The circumstances surrounding the employment had a number of irregularities which have been addressed.  However, the report from Deloitte does not address issues uncovered around contracts and competitive tenders.  The Audit Committee recommends that these issues are further investigated by the Trust.
SH – Procedures for recruitment were tightened last year.

BT – We have updated procedures.  This service is now out to tender.  The ‘small office moves’ part of the tender has been awarded and the ‘telecommunications’ part is in progress.  We are reconciling payments made with contracts to identify any anomalies.
AR – When we sent out the conflicts of interest reminder with staff pay packets in June 2012 we included a reminder about not recruiting family members.
SJ – Can a close relative of a member of staff be their line manager?

SH - No
The Board agreed the Audit Committee recommendations for each item listed above.
	Agreed

	6.
	Monitor Q2 results and Declaration for Q3 
The Trust’s current ratings are:  Financial rating - 5 and Governance risk rating – GREEN.

SF – There are 144 Foundation Trusts and only 6 have a risk rating of 5 for Finance and Green for Governance.

As part of the in-year submission, NHS Foundation Trust Boards must provide a quarterly self-certification to Monitor regarding performance against targets, indicators, compliance with CQC Essential Standards of Quality and Safety and financial risk rating.  The next Declaration is due to be submitted on the 31st January for Q3.  In the feedback letter dated 10th December Hitesh Patel, Senior Regional Manager at Monitor, included an appendix giving a summary of recommendations which have arisen from previous independent self-certification reviews.

HS – There is a challenge obtaining access to theatre space at (SLHT) Queen Elizabeth Hospital for dental and paediatric foot surgery.  SLHT have recently cancelled sessions at very short notice.  We are doing everything we can to mitigate this risk including booking extra sessions at Queen Mary’s.

As all indicators to date suggest that Monitor targets have been met for Q3, with no foreseeable problems envisaged for Q4, the Board agreed that Declaration 1 is made.  The Board agreed that Board assurance processes were in keeping with Monitor’s requirements.
	Agreed

	7.
	EDS (Equality Delivery System) grading report
The EDS is the NHS method of demonstrating compliance with the Equalities Act 2010. Public Sector Bodies must produce evidence showing how they are meeting the requirements of the Act, and set equality objectives.  All evidence and objectives must be published on the organisation’s website; compliance is monitored by the Equality and Human Rights Commission (EHRC).  The EDS has four main goals, each with sub-outcomes making a total of 18 outcomes overall. The Trust is conducting the EDS in two parts, and has completed the service delivery outcomes.   The EDS service delivery outcomes were graded on 12th September 2012 by LiNKS against the 9 protected characteristics as listed in the report. This meeting was chaired by Raymond Sheehy, the Lead Governor for the Trust.  We are achieving in 3 areas, developing in 5 areas and underdeveloped in 1 area.  Actions were agreed at the E&HR in September 2012.
Evidence is currently being coordinated for the workforce EDS grading, which is due to take place on 24th January 2013. The grading will take place with Staffside representatives, as well as BME and LGBT network representatives and Staff Governors.  The results will be discussed at the Equality and Human Rights Steering group in February 2013.  A further summary report will be presented to the Board once the results of the grading are known, along with agreed actions. Self assessment grades were presented for the Board’s information.  The Trust was compliant with the previous Act but needs to do more work on collecting data evidence for the expanded protected characteristics.
DM – Are there any particular concerns about collecting this evidence?

SH – This is work in progress and will take some time to achieve.

CR – When this report is published and we can make comparisons of our performance with other Trusts.  However, Trusts have interpreted the guidance differently.

JK – The fourth bullet points says that the actions will be monitored through the governance framework.  Who will be monitoring?

CR – Preliminary discussions have taken place with AR about constructing a risk register.  
SH - Each directorate has their own Equalities and Human Rights Group that reports back to the Workforce and Development Group which in turn reports to the Governance Board. 
The Board welcomed the Report but has concerns about the consistency of self assessment rating/ interpretation across trusts.
	Noted

	8.
	Governance Board Update
The November meeting of the Governance Board received the revised Corporate Risk Register.  This is now presented in three parts: risks relating to the Key Priorities identified in the Annual Plan, compliance risks and risks relating to Monitor targets.  The following risk rating changes were made: 
KP1.3.2: Service users do not always receive information about medicines or are involved in decisions regarding their treatment with medication.  The Governance Board recommended that this risk should be increased as this was an area that the Trust performed poorly on in the National Patient Survey. Consequence to remain at 3, likelihood increased from 3 to 4, risk rating increased from MODERATE (9) to HIGH (12).
KP7.1.1: The Trust will need to build relationships with the new Clinical Commissioning Groups and ensure we are meeting local GPs’ needs as both providers of care and commissioners.  We are meeting with commissioners regularly and there is good dialogue.  There is a GP relationship group and the GP survey was encouraging and we are taking action on responses. Consequences to remain at 3, likelihood reduced from 3 to 2, risk rating reduced from MODERATE (9) to MODERATE (6).
IG4: There are insufficient assurances that records in community services are being managed in line with trust policy.  This risk has increased from High to Significant following review by the Information Governance Group.  There were concerns relating to access to community health services records.  The reviewed rating relates to the new Director’s concerns rather than any changes to the situation.  This will be addressed in the new IT Strategy soon to be presented to the Executive.
	Approved

	9.
	Quality Report – November 2012
There are no red ratings for the Mental Health QSIPP.
The amber quality indicators (1-9% below target) are:  registering carer details on RiO – this is below target by 5.7%; carers offered an assessment – this indicator continues to see a steady monthly increase, with the November position 3% under YTD target; CPA reviews in last 6 months – this indicator has achieved target for the first time in 5 months of reporting.

4 indicators are not RAG rated. 2 of these are being met consistently.  Consent to treatment (section 58) in all patients detained under the Mental Health Act performance is at 100% and for information about Rights (section 132) we achieved 99% in November.
There are 3 red ratings for Community QSIPP.  All the 3 red indicators apply to the number of new cases of grades 2, 3 and 4 pressure ulcers reported within the month with grade 2 seeing the highest number reported to date in November.  There appears to be an increase across acute and community services but this is unlikely to suggest failures in care but rather an increased awareness as a result of the NHS London Harm Free Care (Safety Thermometer) initiative that has resulted in increased recognition and reporting.  The results of the re-audit of wound care in three Bexley district nursing teams show improvement in practice. The teams and directorate are putting in place plans to address shortfalls identified.
It has been formally confirmed that Oxleas has achieved all Quarter 2 CQUIN indicators and payment will be made as per CQUIN contract.

Oxleas is involved in a Pan London Continuing Personal and Professional Development (CPPD) Programme worth £1.7 million that is aimed at up-skilling clinicians and non clinician across London to improve the quality of care patients receive.  
	Noted

	10
	Compliance Report  - November 2012
The Executive Summary from the Trust Investigation into the case of MB was presented for the Board’s information.  There were a number of areas for improvement identified.  Furthermore, concerns have been identified from complaints, other incidents and Trust Peer Review visits.  As reported under Item 5, Director of Service Deliver Report, a task force has been established.

AR - A Trust Peer Review took place on the 9th January 2013.  Some improvements were noted e.g. increased compliance with training, better falls assessments and wound care plans.  All patients were interviewed.  Patients were generally satisfied with their experience and commented that the majority of staff were kind and attentive.  Clinical record keeping and care planning need to improve.  The reliance on agency staff needs to reduce. 
The CQC Quality and Risk Profile for Oxleas remains similar to previous months.  
Exceptions in the Compliance Report to note are:
· There have been four outbreaks of infection (suspected Norovirus).  
· There have been 10 serious incidents reported between November and December 2012.

DM – There have been 6 suicides in one month.  Can the Board be assured about this? 

WB - There are no links to suggest this is a cluster or that there are common failings in care.  We would expect around 60 suicides per year in our population.  There is also a seasonal variation in numbers of suicides.
AH – Why are these Level 4 incidents?
SF – These are not inpatient suicides, or in any residential settings which would automatically prompt a Board Inquiry.  I review all serious incidents each week with the Head of Patient Safety and unless there are identifiable failings, the Service Director leads the investigation as a Level 4.  The Trust Patient Safety Group receives these reports.  If significant concerns are identified then these would be escalated to a Level 5.

For the six month period April to September 2012, 2073 incidents (Level 1-5) were submitted. These Reporting rates show considerable improvement.  There were 12 formal complaints received in December compared to 15 the previous month.  Care planning and staff attitude account for 70% of all the issues raised.  Numbers of complaints compare similarly to the previous year.  Around 40% of complaints relate to Adult Community Services, 35% with Adult Acute Mental Health and 12% with Complex Needs.  No complaints have been upheld by the Ombudsman.
DM – Is there anything in the analysis that indicates a problem with one team?

WB – The only exception is Step Up Step Down.
The Executive Summary from the Independent External Investigation into the Case of Mr. U has been completed and a meeting with NHS London and Commissioners has been arranged for the 11th January to agree any further actions.  The Independent Inquiry’s conclusions supports the Trust Inquiry findings that the incident could not have been foreseen or prevented and therefore there were no actions or interventions by our mental health services that could have prevented its occurrence.  
The CQC MHA Commissioners are undertaking a short notice visit to Atlas House on 14th January in response to information they received relating to a suspected fracture sustained by a patient during restraint.  A Trust investigation is taking place.
PW – Is there any action the Trust could take to reduce the number of suicides?  Are there any systems elsewhere that experience lower numbers?

SF – The evidence base states that one of the highest risk areas is 7 days after people are discharged.  This is measured in the KPI report.  Suicide numbers are going down year on year and we conduct suicide prevention audits looking at key areas of practice. 

JK – It would be a useful learning exercise to look at all incidents by category in future.
	Noted
WB

	11.
	Business Committee update
2 items were drawn to the Board’s attention:
· Purchase of Market Street - agreed.  

· Community property transfers – premises presently owned or leased by PCTs will transfer to ‘Receiving Organisations’ that occupy 50% or more of the premises.  There are 5 freehold and 9 leasehold properties.  A decision to accept the properties must be made by December 2012 with a formal Board decision required before 25th March 2013.  The decision must be to accept all properties, or none of them.  
The transfer is low risk.  Revaluations will take place before the transfer.  The Trust has highlighted risks re: PDC funding with Commissioners and asked for assurance from them.

The Board agreed the transfer.
	Agreed

	12.
	Council of Governors update
Last Council of Governors was on the 20th December 2012.  Governors have been very involved in the SDS process and there was much discussion in relation to the Queen Mary’s Sidcup proposals.  Raymond Sheehy wrote to the TSA, Matthew Kershaw, on behalf of Governors following a Governors’ away day in December where lengthy discussions took place.  The Governors supported the proposals but also highlighted associated risks.  The other item for discussion at this away day was the changes to the Health and Social Care Act.  These discussions will be followed up through the HSCA Act group to be reconvened in early February.  Monitor has now agreed changes to the Constitution and elections will be held in May.
	Noted

	13.
	Finance Report – November 2012
The Trust’s EBITDA for the seven months ending 30th November 2012 was £6.9m (5.2%).  This is higher (£2.2m) than the Monitor plan (£4.6m/ 3.5%), due to lower than planned expenditure across most of the Trust’s services; which has then meant that a substantial part of the budgeted reserves have not been required.

The Trust has delivered a surplus of £4.5m, which is £2.5m higher than plan (£2.0m), due to the higher than planned EBITDA.  The Trust is currently forecasting a surplus of £6.3m, which is £3.1m higher than plan.  However, this assumes no release of balance sheet provisions (eg SLHT rent).  Overall, the Trust had cash and short term investments of £79.0m at the end of November, which is £7.2m higher than plan (£71.8m) due to Greenwich CCG December 2012 SLA payment of £3.5m paid in advance, continued under spend and slippage on the capital programme.  The forecast of £74.0m is £8.6m higher than plan (£66.4m), which reflects the increased forecast surplus and the lower than planned capital expenditure.   The Trust continues to score a 5 for liquidity per Monitor’s financial risk rating.  We are on track for CREs for 12/13.  Plans for 13/14 are being worked on and will be presented to the Annual Plan meeting.  Page 8 of the report showed directorate financial performance.  The reconfiguration of directorates has not caused any financial issues.  An update on the contracting round was given.  Conversations with Greenwich Commissioners continue.
PW – We need to continue to ensure that we fulfil our obligation toward providing good quality care.  Our finances are healthy and there would be no reason for us not to tackle quality issues that may arise.

SF – I support this view.  We are strong on meeting targets, compliance with quality standards and finance.  This allows the Board time on detailed and exceptional issues e.g. Step Up Step Down.  If the situation was different there may not be the same focus.  
AT – In regard to Greenwich re-tendering services.  The dental services contract awarded to Kings was reduced by two thirds.  This raises some concerns about the savings sought in other services to be tendered.
	Noted

	14.
	Workforce Report  - November 2012
The Trust is compliant in all areas of mandatory training.  Essential skills training compliance continues to improve.  Sickness absence in November is recorded as 5.07%. This is an increase on the figures for October which stood as 4.84% and an increase on the same time last year.  Influenza and colds as well as gastrointestinal issues account for the majority of episodes of sickness across the Trust.  Vacancy rates are at 10.72% and are virtually unchanged from the previous month although there are areas where recruitment is more difficult e.g. physiotherapy. The Trust has slipped below its 80% target for PDRs, the current figure as of 3rd December standing at 77%. The high volume of PDRs that were completed in December and January last year are now due for renewal.  There are currently 20 live disciplinary cases in the Trust. A total of 5 staff are currently suspended from duty.  There are 3 outstanding employment tribunal claims. Both are awaiting dates for hearing.

The initial data for the 2012 national staff survey has been received. The data compares us with eleven other mental health trusts who used the same survey firm. The CQC report will be issued at the end of March.  Out of 91 questions the Trust was significantly better than other trusts in 61 and average for 30.   With a few exceptions the scores are either broadly the same or significantly better than previous years. However, there has been a 10% increase in those reporting workplace stress. Staff rate the Trust highly as a place to work and would be happy for a friend or relative to be treated here.
SC – Corporate services PDR completion rate is lagging behind.  

SH – This is being closely scrutinised by Directors.  ICT is a particular issue. 
WB – The intercollegiate guidance set out a 3 year trajectory to ensure staff are trained in safeguarding children to level 3.  We should be at 40% but have performed to 86%.
	Noted 

	15.
	Workforce Equality Report
The Trust is required to publish annual workforce equality data on the Trust website as part of its duty under the 2010 Equality Act. Data for 2012 covers all of the protected characteristics identified in the Act with the exception of marital status and transgender for which the Trust does not have any information.  The report reviews representation of various groups within the workforce, pay distribution, recruitment and selection and access to Continuing Professional Development (CPD). The data is being used to support the implementation of the Equality Delivery System and will assist in the development of objectives for the workforce once the EDS assessment of the workforce has taken place this month.  The report has been approved by the Trust Equality & Human Rights Group and the Trust Workforce Group.
JK – The Report is interesting and well put together.  However there are substantial weaknesses in the number of areas where we have data.  Is this because there isn’t enough management effort or because people are frightened to give the information?  Is this a cause for concern?

AT – Perhaps staff feel that we are not entitled to this information. 

SH – We should not be complacent about this.  There is a level of ‘catch up’ required as we have not asked some of these questions in the past.  Last year we conducted a quality survey on the protected characteristics and this will be included in the next report.  We need to ensure an environment where staff feel comfortable to give this information.

DM – Can we be assured that all staff have been asked these questions?

SF – I have written twice for the information and explained its use.

SC – How does this compare with national statistics?

CR – Most Trusts struggle with this data and we are comparable, if not better, than most.
	Noted


	16.
	SEEC Update
SH gave an update on the implementation and delivery of SEEC cic [Social Enterprise Employment Company] from May 2012 when Board approval for the development and start up funding was agreed to current date.  A manager was appointed in the Autumn based in Sidcup.  They have seen over 20 clients for assessment and a further 15 will be assessed for work readiness in the next week.  What has become apparent is that there are less service users that are work ready than first envisaged.  Pre employment assistance is required.  The flow of service users is coming from IAPT and EIP.   The goals need to be redefined in the light of this.

AT – People coming from IAPT is a positive result as we can help before they enter the mental health system; building confidence. 

JK – What is the progress against the initial targets?

SH – Around 30 people have been registered and a number of employers have also registered.  No candidates in paid or sustained employment yet. 

DM – This initiative fits well with the Trust Social Inclusion agenda.  A progress report is to be presented to the Business Committee in May for a decision about the future.
	Noted
SH

	17.
	Chief Executive update

NHS Mandate and 2013/14 Planning Guidance
On the 13th November 2012 the Department of Health published its first Mandate to the NHS Commissioning Board (NCB).  It is the main basis of Ministerial instruction to the NHS.  The Mandate sets out the strategic direction for the Board to ensure that it is democratically accountable.  The Mandate identifies 5 priority areas where it expects the NCB to ensure particular progress is made:

1. Preventing People from Dying Prematurely

2. Enhancing Quality of Life for People with Long Term Conditions

3. Helping People to Recover from Episodes of Ill Health or Following Injury

4. Ensuring that People have a Positive Experience of Care

5. Treating and Caring for People in a Safe Environment and Protecting them from Avoidable Harm

There is more focus on keeping people well, patient experience and emphasis on learning disabilities and mental health.  It also chimes with our own SDS.  It is not clear how it translates into action.  The National Commissioning Board has published its planning guidance which is less prescriptive than previous years.  The 5 “Offers” to CCGs to deliver improved outcomes and Must Dos were described.  The requirement that CREs must be agreed by Medical and Nursing Directors as clinically safe and CCGs must confirm a clinical impact assessment of all CREs has been undertaken by providers was highlighted.  The planning guidance will be discussed by the Executive team at their Informal meeting on 8th January 2013 and at Annual Planning meetings.  It was proposed that actions to implement the planning guidance are remitted to the Business Committee and Governance Board as appropriate.  These Board sub groups will also adjust their risk registers to reflect the challenges posed by these new requirements. 
	Noted

	18.
	Unsustainable Provider Regime South London Healthcare Trust
The TSA Report was published on Monday.  All recommendations are interconnected and it is recommended that the Report is read as a whole; there is no Executive Summary.  There are no major changes from updates previously given to the Board.  The recommendations are that on the 1st June 2013:
· Transfer of Queen Mary’s to Oxleas
· Lewisham and Queen Elizabeth Hospitals to merge 

· Transfer of Princess Royal University Hospital to Kings 
The Secretary of State is to make a decision about the recommendations on the 1st February 2013.  If the Secretary of State disagrees with any part, he is required to propose an alternative solution that still delivers savings. 
There were thousands of responses to the consultation.  Many people were unhappy but as there were no viable alternatives suggested, and as the current situation cannot continue, the recommendations were put forward.  The Report also states that the plans for the Queen Mary’s site should be fully implemented by the middle of 2015 which includes the relocation of Green Parks House.  Between now and the end of January transitional funding needs to be agreed.  The figure quoted in the report is >£90m.   £21.1m capital has been agreed for Green Parks House and £5m for other QMS capital. There will be further negotiations.  

Following a competitive internal interview process, Keith Soper has been appointed as Project Manager for the transfer of QMS site and started this new role on 7th January 2013.  He will coordinate our due diligence process and lead the development of the business case.  The first meeting of the Project Board is on the 23rd January. This Board will report to the Business Committee.  Sarah Blow, Chief Officer at Bexley CCG is the Senior Responsible Officer for the development of the site.  A full time Band 9 post will be appointed to support her and to coordinate the programme.
AH – We need to be able to obtain information for due diligence.  Will there be anyone at SLHT to provide this?

BT – There is a limited resource.

SC – Will TUPE apply in this case?

SH – There are discussions taking place.

The Business case will be presented to the Board in May 2013 for a final decision or, if necessary, an Extraordinary Board meeting will be called.
	Noted

SF

	19.
	Service Development Strategy
The priorities are being taken to Borough Focus Groups this month.  The first is 2pm on the 17th at the Marriot in Bexleyheath, then at 10am on the 21st in Greenwich at Charlton House and 6pm at Community House on the 30th in Bromley. The final report will come to the Board in March.
	Noted 

	20
	Sealing of Documents

The following documents were approved for affixing of the Trust Seal:

· Lease of Bostall House – Headway South East London and North West Kent Ltd 

· Pre-Control Minutes, Contracts and Schedule of Works relating to Bracton Window Replacement Scheme – Britplas Ltd (£467,848.11)
	Approved

	Next meeting of the Board of Directors
7th March, Boardroom, Pinewood House


I confirm that the minutes of Board of Directors meeting of 10th January 2013 are a true record
Signed








Date:
Dave Mellish, Chair
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